# TAFLEN BENDERFYNIAD AELOD UNIGOL O GABINET CYNGOR GWYNEDD

DYDDIAD Y PENDERFYNIAD	10 Rhagfyr 2021
DYDDIAD CYHOEDDI'R PENDERFYNIAD	14 Rhagfyr 2021
(Cyflwynir y Daflen hon fel penderfyniad brys yn unol â rhan 14.15.(c) o'r Cyfansoddiad y dylid ei heithrio o'r drefn galw i mewn. Derbyniwyd cytundeb y Cadeirydd Pwyllgor Craffu Addysg ac Economi ei fod yn fater brys a bod y penderfyniad a gynnigir yn un rhesymol o dan yr amgylchiadau.)	

#### **ENW A THEITL YR AELOD CABINET**

Y Cynghorydd Gareth Thomas Aelod Cabinet Economi a Chymuned

**PWNC** – Awdurdodi arwyddo Cytundeb Ariannu rhwng Cyngor Gwynedd ac Adran Codi'r Gwastad, Tai a Chymunedau, Llywodraeth y DU i ganiatáu gweithredu cynlluniau Cronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU yn y sir.

#### **PENDERFYNIAD**

Cytuno i arwyddo Cytundeb Ariannu rhwng Cyngor Gwynedd ac Adran Codi'r Gwastad, Tai a Chymunedau, Llywodraeth y DU i ganiatáu gweithredu cynlluniau yng Ngwynedd sydd wedi sicrhau cefnogaeth o Gronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU.

#### RHESWM DROS YR ANGEN AM Y PENDERFYNIAD

Gweler yr Adroddiad Swyddog atodedig.

# DATGANIADAU O FUDDIANT PERSONOL AC UNRHYW OLLYNGIADAU PERTHNASOL A GANIATWYD GAN Y PWYLLGOR SAFONAU

Dim

#### UNRHYW YMGYNGHORIADAU A GYNHALIWYD CYN GWNEUD Y PENDERFYNIAD

Ymgynghorwyd â – Swyddogion Statudol Cyngor Gwynedd

Adroddir ar ganlyniadau'r ymgynghoriadau yn yr adroddiad atodedig.

# TAFLEN BENDERFYNIAD AELOD UNIGOL O GABINET CYNGOR GWYNEDD ADRODDIAD SWYDDOG

Enw a theitl yr Aelod Cabinet:	Y Cynghorydd Gareth Thomas Aelod Cabinet Economi a Chymuned	
Enw a theitl awdur yr adroddiad:	Dylan Griffiths Rheolwr Datblygu Economaidd, Adran Economi a Chymuned	
Dyddiad y cymerwyd y Penderfyniad:	10 Rhagfyr 2021	
Llofnod yr Aelod Cabinet:	SHATE	

PWNC: Awdurdodi arwyddo Cytundeb Ariannu rhwng Cyngor Gwynedd ac Adran Codi'r Gwastad, Tai a Chymunedau, Llywodraeth y DU i ganiatáu gweithredu cynlluniau Cronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU yn y sir.

# Argymhelliad ar gyfer y Penderfyniad:

Cytuno i arwyddo Cytundeb Ariannu rhwng Cyngor Gwynedd ac Adran Codi'r Gwastad, Tai a Chymunedau, Llywodraeth y DU i ganiatáu gweithredu cynlluniau yng Ngwynedd sydd wedi sicrhau cefnogaeth o Gronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU.

#### Rheswm dros yr angen am y Penderfyniad:

Mae'r ofynnol i Awdurdod Lleol fod yn gorff arweiniol i Gronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU gan bontio'r cyswllt rhwng sefydliadau fydd yn gwireddu prosiectau unigol ac Adran Codi'r Gwastad, Tai a Chymunedau, Llywodraeth y DU.

I'r perwyl, mae'r Cyngor wedi derbyn Cytundeb Ariannu gan Lywodraeth y DU sydd angen ei ddychwelyd erbyn 14 Rhagfyr 2021.

# Rhesymeg a chyfiawnhad dros gyrraedd y Penderfyniad:

Mae Cronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU yn gronfa unwaith ac am byth sefydlwyd gan Lywodraeth y DU i ddarparu arian refeniw yn bennaf i gynlluniau tymor byr sydd i'w cwblhau cyn diwedd Mehefin 2022. Mae'r Gronfa yn rhagflaenydd i'r rhaglenni gan Lywodraeth y DU fydd yn disodli cronfeydd Ewropeaidd i'r dyfodol.

Cynhaliwyd ymarferiad agored yn gynharach eleni i dderbyn ceisiadau i'r Gronfa gan sefydliadau cymwys, eu blaenoriaethu a'u cyflwyno i Lywodraeth y DU.

Hysbyswyd y Cyngor yn mis Tachwedd fod Llywodraeth y DU yn barod i gefnogi naw cynllun fydd yn denu cyfanswm o £2,609,001 o arian i Wynedd.

Yn ddiweddar derbyniwyd Cytundeb Ariannu i'r Cyngor gan Lywodraeth y DU ar gyfer y cyllid (Atodiad 1). Bydd y Cyngor, yn ei dro, yn cytundebu gyda'r sefydliadau unigol (cyfuniad o sefydliadau trydydd sector, addysg bellach a cyhoeddus) sydd am dderbyn yr arian.

Mae canllawiau Llywodraeth y DU yn mynnu fod Awdurdod Lleol yn ymgymryd â'r rôl o fod yn gorff arweiniol ar gyfer Cronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU. Oni bai fod Cyngor Gwynedd yn ymgymryd â'r rôl yma ni fydd sefydliadau yng Ngwynedd dderbyn arian o'r Gronfa.

Yn ogystal â chydlynu'r drefn ymgeisio (fel y amlinellwyd uchod); bydd gofyn i Gyngor Gwynedd:

- Hawlio, derbyn a dosbarthu arian Llywodraeth y DU i'r sefydliadau yn gwireddu cynlluniau yn y sir
- Sicrhau fod y sefydliadau yn gwireddu cynlluniau yn gweithredu yn unol â chynnwys eu ceisiadau a thelerau ac amodau Cronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU.

Bydd Cyngor Gwynedd yn derbyn ffi gyfystyr â 2% o werth y buddsoddiad gan y Gronfa Adfywio Cymunedol y DU (£52,179) i ddigolledu ein costau o ymgymryd â'r gwaith uchod.

Cofnod o unrhyw fuddiant a ddatganwyd gan unrhyw Aelod Cabinet yr ymgynghorwyd â hwy ac unrhyw oddefeb gan Bwyllgor Safonau:

Dim.

# Unrhyw ymgynghoriadau a gynhaliwyd cyn gwneud y Penderfyniad:

# Prif Swyddog Cyllid:

"Arwyddo'r Gytundeb Ariannu yma a'i ddychwelyd erbyn y ddyddiad penodedig yw'r unig ffordd o sicrhau cyllid o'r Gronfa Adfywio Cymunedol. Rwyf yn fodlon fod modd rhoi trefniadau rhesymol yn eu lle i liniaru'r risgiau i'r Cyngor a felly nid oes gennyf wrthwynebiad i'r penderfyniad a geisir."

# Swyddog Monitro:

"Mae'r cynllun yma yn rhag amodi fod y Cyngor yn gweithredu yn ei rôl fel Awdurdod Arweiniol ac ymuno yn y gytundeb er cyfarch y gofyn yma . Mae hyn yn angenrheidiol er sicrhau yr arian. Mae ystod o amodau a gofynion i'w derbyn gan y Cyngor. Wrth ddatblygu y cynigion ariannu ffurfiol bydd rhaid sicrhau fod yr amodau a osodir ar y cyrff a ariennir yn adlewyrchu y gofynion sydd yn y ddogfen a gwirio fod yr ymgeiswyr a'r prosiectau yn cyd fynd a'r cytundebu yma. Byddai hyn benodol felly mewn meysydd megis cyflawni y prosiect, caffael , rheolau rheoli cymhorthdal ac agweddau megis gwrthdaro diddordeb. Felly, bydd angen sefydlu sustem ar gyfer gwireddu hyn mewn modd sydd yn gwarchod y Cyngor cyn belled a fod bosib wrth weithredu y rôl arweiniol.

Gallaf gadarnhau fod Cadeirydd y Pwyllgor Craffu Addysg ac Economi wedi cydsynio dan Reol 14.15.2 o'r Cyfansoddiad y gellir ymdrin a'r mater fel penderfyniad brys y gellir ei weithredu yn syth."

# Aelod(au) Lleol:

Dim yn fater lleol.



# FUNDING AGREEMENT FOR THE UK COMMUNITY RENEWAL FUND BETWEEN

THE SECRETARY OF STATE FOR LEVELLING UP, HOUSING AND COMMUNITIES

and

**GWYNEDD COUNCIL** 

# Table of Contents

1.INTRODUCTION	1
2.DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	2
CONDITIONS	9
3.DURATION AND PURPOSE OF THE GRANT	9
4.PAYMENT OF GRANT AND GRANT CLAIM PROCEDURE	9
5.ELIGIBLE AND INELIGIBLE EXPENDITURE	11
6.GRANT REVIEW	13
7.MONITORING AND REPORTING	14
8.PROJECT EVALUATION, AUDITING AND ASSURANCE	16
9.FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT AND PREVENTION OF BRIBERY, CORRUPTION, FRAUL AND OTHER IRREGULARITY	
10.CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	17
11.CONFIDENTIALITY	18
12.TRANSPARENCY	18
13.STATUTORY DUTIES	18
14.PUBLIC PROCUREMENT AND DATA PROTECTION	19
15.SUBSIDY CONTROL	20
16.INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS	21
17.ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS	21
18.ASSETS	21
19.INSURANCE	23
20.ASSIGNMENT	23
21.SPENDING CONTROLS – MARKETING, ADVERTISING, COMMUNICATIONS AND CONSULTANCY	23
22.LOSSES, GIFTS AND SPECIAL PAYMENTS	23
23.BORROWING	24
24.PUBLICITY	24
25.CHANGES TO THE SECRETARY OF STATE'S REQUIREMENTS	25
26.CLAWBACK, EVENTS OF DEFAULT, TERMINATION AND RIGHTS RESERVED FOR BREACH AND TERMINATION	25
27.DISPUTE RESOLUTION	30
28.LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	30
29.VAT	30
30.CODE OF CONDUCT FOR LEAD AUTHORITIES	30
31.NOTICES	31

32.GOVERNING LAW	. 31
ANNEX 1: PROJECT ACTIVITIES	. 33
ANNEX 2: FUNDING AND OUTPUTS	. 35
ANNEX 3: LEAD AUTHORITY'S BANK DETAILS AND AUTHORISED SIGNATORIES	. 38
ANNEX 4: CONTACT DETAILS	. 40

#### This Grant Funding Agreement is made on [insert date of signature]

#### Between:

- (1) THE SECRETARY OF STATE FOR LEVELLING UP, HOUSING AND COMMUNITIES, whose principal address is at 2 Marsham Street, London SW1P 4DF (the "Secretary of State")
- (2) **GWYNEDD COUNCIL**, whose principal address is at Council Offices, Shirehall Street, Caernarfon, LL55 1SH (the "**Lead Authority**").

#### **BACKGROUND**

- A. Her Majesty's Government (the UK Government) is providing £220 million of funding through the UK Community Renewal Fund to support pilot programmes and test new approaches to support local economic growth, prior to the introduction of the UK Shared Prosperity Fund.
- B. The UK Community Renewal Fund invests in projects that cover one or more of the investment priorities of skills, community and place, local business, and supporting people into employment. In Great Britain the Fund is managed in partnership with local authorities who act as Lead Authority for their area.

Funds provided under the UK Community Renewal Fund are provided pursuant to section 50 of The United Kingdom Internal Market Act 2020.

- C. The Secretary of State administers the UK Community Renewal Fund for the UK Government.
- D. The Lead Authority is a Mayoral Combined Authority, a County Council, a Unitary Authority or the Greater London Authority and has invited bids from a range of project applicants, appraised those projects and submitted a shortlist to the UK Government, which has selected projects to fund based on published assessment criteria.
- E. The UK Government will provide funds to the Lead Authority for the selected projects and the Lead Authority will enter into funding agreements with and administer the distribution of funds to the selected projects' deliverers and thereafter monitor and assure the successful delivery of those projects.

The conditions collectively (the **Conditions**) are as follows:

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

- 1.1. In consideration of the Parties' respective obligations contained in this Funding Agreement the Secretary of State offers the Grant and the Lead Authority accepts the Grant up to the Maximum Sum on the Conditions of this Funding Agreement.
- 1.2. This Grant Funding Agreement sets out the conditions which apply to the Lead Authority receiving the Grant from the Secretary of State up to the Maximum Sum.

- 1.3. The Secretary of State and the Lead Authority have agreed that the Secretary of State will provide the Grant up to the Maximum Sum as long as the Lead Authority uses the Grant in accordance with this Grant Funding Agreement.
- 1.4. The Secretary of State makes the Grant to the Lead Authority on the basis of the Lead Authority's grant application and the Project Deliverers grant applications contained within the Lead Authority's grant application. The description of the project proposed in the Project Deliverers grant application is attached at Annex 1 (the **grant application**). The purpose of the Grant and the Funding are as set out in the grant applications.
- 1.5. The Parties confirm that it is their intention to be legally contractually bound by this Grant Funding Agreement.

#### 2. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

2.1. Where they appear in these Conditions:

**Annex** means the annexes attached to these Conditions which form part of the Funding Agreement;

**Asset** means any assets that are to be purchased or developed using Funding including equipment or any other assets which may be a Fixed Asset as appropriate in the relevant context, and **Assets** will be construed accordingly;

**Asset Owning Period** means a three-year period from the 30 June 2022.

**Bribery Act** means the Bribery Act 2010 and any subordinate legislation made under that Act from time to time together with any guidance or codes of practice issued by the relevant government department concerning this legislation;

**Code of Conduct** means the Code of Conduct for Recipients of Government General Grants published by the Cabinet Office in November 2018 which is available at: <a href="https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment data/file/754555/2018-11-06 Code of Conduct for Grant Recipients.pdf">https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment data/file/754555/2018-11-06 Code of Conduct for Grant Recipients.pdf</a>, including any subsequent updates from time to time;

**Commencement Date** means the date on which the Grant Funding Agreement comes into effect, being the 3<sup>rd</sup> November 2021.

**Confidential Information** means any information (however conveyed, recorded or preserved) disclosed by a Party or its personnel to another Party (and/or that Party's personnel) whether before or after the date of the Grant Funding Agreement, including but not limited to:

- (a) any information that ought reasonably to be considered to be confidential (whether or not it is so marked) relating to:
  - (i) the business, affairs, customers, clients, suppliers or plans of the disclosing Party; and
  - (ii) the operations, processes, product information, know-how, designs, trade secrets or software of the disclosing Party; and

- (b) any information developed by the Parties in the course of delivering the Funded Activities;
- (c) the Secretary of State Personal Data;
- (d) any information derived from any of the above.

Confidential Information shall not include information which:

- (a) was public knowledge at the time of disclosure (otherwise than by breach of paragraph CONFIDENTIALITY of these Conditions:
- (b) was in the possession of the receiving Party, without restriction as to its disclosure, before receiving it from the disclosing Party;
- (c) is received from a Third Party (who lawfully acquired it) without restriction as to its disclosure; or
- (d) is independently developed without access to the Confidential Information.

**Confirmation of Bank Details and Signatories Form** means that form at Annex 4 of the Funding Agreement;

**Contracting Authority** means any contracting authority (other than the Secretary of State) as defined in regulation 2 of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015 (as amended);

**Controller and Processor** take the meaning given in the GDPR;

**Change of Control** means the sale of all or substantially all the assets of a Project Deliverer; any merger, consolidation or acquisition of a Project Deliverer with, by or into another corporation, entity or person, or any change in the ownership of more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting capital stock of a Project Deliverer in one or more related transaction;

**Crown Body** means the government of the United Kingdom (including the Northern Ireland Assembly and Executive Committee, the Scottish Executive and the National Assembly for Wales), including, but not limited to, government ministers and government departments and particular bodies, persons, commissions or agencies from time to time carrying out functions on a Crown Body's behalf;

**Data Protection Legislation** means (i) the GDPR; (ii) the Data Protection Act 2018 to the extent that it relates to the processing of Personal Data and privacy; and (iii) all applicable Law relating to the processing of Personal Data and privacy;

**Delivery Partner** means a third party that (in collaboration with a Project Deliverer) shall deliver the Project, itself defray expenditure to be claimed and carry out the Project Activities in accordance with clause 4 and which third party is not intended by either party or a Project Deliverer to be providing services or works under a contract for services or works;

**Disposal** means the disposal, sale, transfer of an Asset or any interest in any Asset and includes any contract for disposal and **Dispose** and **Disposed** shall be construed accordingly;

**Domestic Law** means an applicable law, statute, bye-law, regulation, order, regulatory policy, guidance or industry code, judgment of a relevant court of law, or directives or requirements of any regulatory body, delegated or subordinate legislation which replaces EU law as a consequence of the UK leaving the European Union;

**Duplicate Funding** means funding provided by a Third Party to the Lead Authority, which is for the same purpose for which the Grant was made, but has not been declared to the Secretary of State:

**Eligibility Criteria** mean the Secretary of State's selection criteria used to determine who should be grant recipients including the Lead Authority;

**Eligible Expenditure** means the expenditure incurred by the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer during the Funding Period for the purposes of delivering the Project Activities which comply in all respects with the rules set out in paragraph ELIGIBLE AND INELIGIBLE EXPENDITURE of these Conditions:

**Eligibility Rules** means the rules governing eligibility of expenditure for payment of UK Community Fund Grants and Funding contained in the Technical Documents;

**EIR** means the Environmental Information Regulations 2004 (SI No 2004/3391) together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the 'Information Commissioner' (as referred to therein) or relevant Crown Body in relation to the EIR;

**Evaluation Guidance** means the UK Government's Monitoring and Evaluation Guidance which can be found at <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/new-levelling-up-and-community-investments#the-uk-community-renewal-fund">https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/new-levelling-up-and-community-investments#the-uk-community-renewal-fund</a>

and as may be updated or replaced from time to time.

**Event of Default** means an event or circumstance set out in paragraph The Secretary of State may exercise its rights set out in paragraph Where, the Secretary of State determines that an Event of Default has or may have occurred, the Secretary of State shall take any one or more of the following actions: if any of the following events occur:;

Final Accounting Date means the 30 June 2022;

**Financial Year** means from 1<sup>st</sup> April to 31<sup>st</sup> March;

First Grant Payment means the initial payment made in accordance with paragraph 4.11;

**Fixed Assets** means any Asset which consists of land, buildings, plant and equipment acquired, developed, enhanced, constructed in connection with the Funded Activities which has a value as at the date of this Funding Agreement of at least £5,000 (five thousand pounds);

**FOIA** means the Freedom of Information Act 2000 and any subordinate legislation made under that Act from time to time together with any guidance or codes of practice issued by the relevant government department concerning the legislation;

**Funding** means the funding payable by a Lead Authority to a Project Deliverer for the Eligible Expenditure incurred by the Project Deliverer in performing the Project Activities in respect of the Project Deliverer's Project and forming, in part or in full, the Grant and Funded shall be construed accordingly;

Funding Agreement means these Conditions together with its annexes and schedules;

**Funding Period** means the period for which the Grant is awarded starting on the Commencement Date and ending on 30 June 2022;

**Gateway Criteria** means the Great Britain, Stage 1. Gateway criteria of the UK Government's document: UK Community Renewal Fund, Assessment Process, March 2021, which can be found at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/972992/UKCRF\_assessment\_criteria\_v1.1.pdf;

**General Data Protection Regulation** and **GDPR** means the General Data Protection Regulation (EU) 2016/679;

**Grant** means the sum or sums the Secretary of State will pay to the Lead Authority in accordance with paragraph PAYMENT OF GRANT and subject to the provisions set out at paragraph CLAWBACK, EVENTS OF DEFAULT, TERMINATION AND RIGHTS RESERVED FOR BREACH AND TERMINATION.

**Grant Claim** means the payment request form submitted by the Lead Authority to the Secretary of State for payment of the Second Grant Payment;

**Grant Manager** means the individual who has been nominated by the Secretary of State to be the single point of contact for the Lead Authority in relation to the Grant;

**HRA** means the Human Rights Act 1998 and any subordinate legislation made under that Act from time to time together with any guidance or codes of practice issued by the relevant government department concerning the legislation;

**Ineligible Expenditure** means expenditure incurred by the Lead Authority which is not Eligible Expenditure and as set out in paragraph ELIGIBLE AND INELIGIBLE EXPENDITURE of these Conditions;

**Information Acts** means the Data Protection Legislation, FOIA and the EIR, as amended from time to time;

**Intellectual Property Rights** or **IPRs** means copyright, rights related to or affording protection similar to copyright, rights in databases, patents and rights in inventions semi-conductor topography rights, trade marks, rights in internet domain names and website addresses and other rights in trade names, designs, know-how, trade secrets and any modifications, amendments, updates and new releases of the same and all similar or equivalent rights or forms of protection which subsist or will subsist now or in the future in any part of the world;

**IP Completion Day** has the meaning given to it in the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018;

**IPR Material** means all material produced by the Lead Authority or its Representatives as the case may be the Project Deliverer or its Representatives in relation to the Funded Activities during the Funding Period (including but not limited to, materials expressed in any form of report, database, design, document, technology, information, know how, system or process);

**Law** means any applicable law, statute, byelaw, regulation, order, regulatory policy, guidance or industry code, judgment of a relevant court of law, or directives or requirements of any regulatory body, delegated or subordinate legislation;

**Losses** means all losses, liabilities, damages, costs, expenses (including legal fees), disbursements, costs of investigation, litigation, settlement, judgment, interest and penalties

whether arising in contract, tort (including negligence), breach of statutory duty, misrepresentation or otherwise and **Loss** will be interpreted accordingly;

**Match Funding** means any contribution to the Funded Activities, whether identified in Annexe 2 or not, made by the Project Deliverer to meet the balance of Eligible Expenditure not supported by the Grant or Funding or by a Third Party to the Lead Authority or to a Project Deliverer to meet the balance of the Eligible Expenditure not supported by the Grant or Funding;

**Maximum Sum** means the total maximum amount of Grant the Secretary of State will provide to the Lead Authority for the Project Activities and Projects as stated in Annex 2 and subject to paragraph CLAWBACK, EVENTS OF DEFAULT, TERMINATION AND RIGHTS RESERVED FOR BREACH AND TERMINATION:

**Northern Ireland Protocol** means the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland in the EU withdrawal agreement;

Party means the Secretary of State or Lead Authority and Parties shall be each Party together;

**Personal Data** has the meaning given to it in the Data Protection Legislation as amended from time to time;

**Procurement Regulations** means the Public Contracts Regulations 2015, Concession Contracts Regulations 2016, Defence Security Public Contracts Regulations 2011 and the Utilities and Contracts Regulations 2016 together with their amendments, updates and replacements from time to time;

#### **Prohibited Act** means:

- (a) directly or indirectly offering, giving or agreeing to give to any servant of the Secretary of State or the Crown any gift or consideration of any kind as an inducement or reward for:
  - (i) doing or not doing (or for having done or not having done) any act in relation to the obtaining or performance of the Funding Agreement; or
  - (ii) showing or not showing favour or disfavour to any person in relation to the Funding Agreement;
- (b) committing any offence:
  - (i) under the Bribery Act;
  - (ii) under legislation creating offences in respect of fraudulent acts; or
  - (iii) at common law in respect of fraudulent acts in relation to the Funding Agreement; or
- (c) defrauding or attempting to defraud or conspiring to defraud the Secretary of State or the Crown;

**Project** means a project described in Annex 1 and **Projects** shall be construed accordingly;

**Project Activities** means the activities set out in Annex 1 in respect of each Project to be delivered by a Project Deliverer and Funded by the Lead Authority in part or in full utilising the Grant and Project Activity shall be construed accordingly;

**Project Deliverer** means the applicant for funding shown in the Application for a Project and which term may include the Lead Authority and **Project Deliverers** shall be construed accordingly;

**Prospectus** means the UK Community Renewal Fund: prospectus 2021-22 published at: <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-community-renewal-fund-prospectus/uk-community-renewal-fund-prospectus-2021-22">https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-community-renewal-fund-prospectus/uk-community-renewal-fund-prospectus-2021-22</a>;

**Publication** means any announcement, comment or publication of any publicity material by the Lead Authority or by the Secretary of State concerning the Funded Activities;

Remedial Action Plan means the plan of action submitted by the Lead Authority to the Secretary of State following an Event of Default pursuant to the process set out in paragraph Where the Lead Authority is provided with an opportunity to submit a draft Remedial Action Plan in accordance with paragraph give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs, the draft Remedial Action Plan shall be submitted to the Secretary of State for approval, within 5 Working Days of the Lead Authority receiving notice from the Secretary of State.;

**Representatives** means any of the Parties' or the Project Deliverer's duly authorised directors, employees, officers, agents, professional advisors and consultants as the context permits;

Second Grant Payment means the Grant Claim paid in accordance with paragraph 4.12;

**Secretary of State Personal Data** means any Personal Data supplied for the purposes of, or in connection with, the Grant Funding Agreement by the Secretary of State to the Lead Authority;

**Special Payments** means *ex gratia* expenditure paid by the Lead Authority to a third party where no legal obligations exists for the payment and/or other extra-contractual expenditure. Special Payments may include, but are not limited to, out-of-court settlements or compensation;

**State Aid Law** means the law embodied in Articles 107 to 109 of the Treaty for the Functioning of the European Union and any related legislation adopted by the Council, European Parliament and/or the Commission (including implementing legislation), regulations, decisions and communications to the extent it applied or continues to apply at any time in the United Kingdom;

**Subsidy** means a financial benefit which is subject to the Subsidy Control Rules;

**Subsidy Control Rules** means State Aid Law, Articles 363 to 375 of the Trade and Cooperation Agreement, the World Trade Organisation Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures, Article 2 of the World Trade Organisation Agreement on Trade-Related Investment Measures and any and all applicable subsidy control rules under any current Free Trade Agreements between the United Kingdom and another state;

**Technical Documents** means the Prospectus and associated documents, including the Places and Lead Authorities document, the UK Community Renewal Fund: Prioritisation of places methodology note document, the UK Community Renewal Fund: assessment criteria document, the UK Community Renewal Fund: application form documents, the Lead Authorities Technical Note, Project Applicants and Deliverers Technical Note, and the UK Community Renewal Fund: frequently asked questions document, all published at:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-community-renewal-fund-prospectus;

**Third Party** means any person or organisation other than the Lead Authority, the Secretary of State or the Project Deliverer;

**Trade and Cooperation Agreement** means the Trade and Cooperation Agreement between the European Union and the European Atomic Energy Community, of the one part, and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, of the other part (as that agreement is modified or supplemented from time to time in accordance with any provision of it or of any other future relationship agreement);

**UK Community Renewal Fund** means the UK Government fund as described in the Prospectus;

**Unspent Monies** means any monies paid to the Lead Authority in advance of the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer incurring Eligible Expenditure, which remains unspent and uncommitted at the end of the Funding Period or because of termination or breach of these Conditions;

**VAT** means value added tax chargeable in the UK;

**Working Day** means in England and Wales, any day from Monday to Friday (inclusive) which is not specified or proclaimed as a bank holiday in England and Wales pursuant to section 1 of the Banking and Financial Dealings Act 1971 including Christmas Day and Good Friday and in Scotland, any day from Monday to Friday (inclusive) which is not a statutory bank holiday in Scotland.

- 2.2. In these Conditions, unless the context otherwise requires:
  - (i) the singular includes the plural and vice versa;
  - (ii) reference to a gender includes the other gender and the neuter;
  - (iii) references to a person include an individual, company, body corporate, corporation, unincorporated association, firm, partnership or other legal entity or Crown Body;
  - (iv) a reference to any Law includes a reference to that Law as amended, extended, consolidated or re-enacted from time to time:
  - (v) any reference in these Conditions which immediately before IP Completion Day was a reference to (as it has effect from time to time):
    - (i) any EU regulation, EU decision, EU tertiary legislation or provision of the European Economic Area ("**EEA**") agreement ("**EU References**") which forms part of domestic law by application of section 3 of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 shall be read on and after IP Completion Day as a reference to the EU References as they form part of domestic law by virtue of section 3 of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 as modified by domestic law from time to time; and
    - (ii) any EU institution or EU authority or other such EU body shall be read on and after IP Completion Day as a reference to the UK institution, authority or body to which its functions were transferred:
  - (vi) the words "including", "other", "in particular", "for example" and similar words will not limit the generality of the preceding words and will be construed as if they were immediately followed by the words "without limitation";

- (vii) references to "writing" include typing, printing, lithography, photography, display on a screen, electronic and facsimile transmission and other modes of representing or reproducing words in a visible form, and expressions referring to writing will be construed accordingly:
- (viii) references to "representations" will be construed as references to present facts, to "warranties" as references to present and future facts and to "undertakings" as references to obligations under the Grant Funding Agreement;
- (ix) references to "paragraphs" and "Annexes" are, unless otherwise provided, references to the paragraphs and annexes of these Conditions and references in any Annex to parts, paragraphs and tables are, unless otherwise provided, references to the parts, paragraphs and tables of the Annex in which these references appear; and
- (x) the headings in these Conditions are for ease of reference only and will not affect the interpretation or construction of these Conditions.
- 2.3. Where there is any conflict between the documents that make up this Grant Funding Agreement the conflict shall be resolved in accordance with the following order of precedence:
  - (1) the Conditions set out within this Grant Funding Agreement;
  - (2) the Annexes in order;
  - (3) the Technical Documents in the order that they appear in the definition at paragraph 2.1

#### **CONDITIONS**

#### 3. DURATION AND PURPOSE OF THE GRANT

- 3.1. The Funding Period starts on the **Commencement Date** and ends on 30 June 2022 unless terminated earlier in accordance with the Funding Agreement.
- 3.2. The Lead Authority will ensure that a Project starts on the Commencement Date but where this is not possible, that the Project starts no later than 3 months after the Commencement Date.
- 3.3. The Lead Authority shall use the Grant solely to provide Funding for the delivery of the Project Activities. The Lead Authority may not make and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer does not make any changes to the Project Activities without the prior written agreement of the Secretary of State.
- 3.4. If the Lead Authority wishes to request any changes to the Project Activities it shall set out the proposed changes in writing and if requested by the Grant Manager complete a project change request form.
- 3.5. If the Secretary of State wishes to make a change to the Project Activities (including for example reducing the Grant or removing some of the Projects or Project Activities from the Grant) it may do so on 28 days' written notice to the Lead Authority.

#### 4. PAYMENT OF GRANT AND GRANT CLAIM PROCEDURE

- 4.1. Subject to the remainder of this paragraph PAYMENT OF GRANT the Secretary of State shall pay the Lead Authority an amount not exceeding the Maximum Sum. The Secretary of State shall pay the Grant in pound sterling (GBP) and into a bank located in the UK.
- 4.2. The Lead Authority must complete and sign the Confirmation of Bank Details and Signatories Form (Annex 4) as part of their acceptance of the Funding Agreement. No Grant Claim payment will be made in advance of receipt of a correctly completed and signed Confirmation of Bank Details and Signatories Form.
- 4.3. The signatory to the Confirmation of Bank Details and Signatories Form must be the chief finance officer, treasurer or someone with proper delegated authority. Any change of bank details or signatory must be notified as soon as possible using the Confirmation of Bank Details and Signatories Form and signed by the chief finance officer, treasurer or someone with proper delegated authority.
- 4.4. The Grant represents the Maximum Sum the Secretary of State will pay to the Lead Authority under the Funding Agreement. The Maximum Sum will not be increased in the event of any overspend by the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer in their delivery of the Project Activities.
- 4.5. The Secretary of State will only pay the Grant to the Lead Authority in respect of Eligible Expenditure incurred by a Project Deliverer to deliver the Project Activities. The Secretary of State will not pay the Second Grant Payment until the Secretary of State is satisfied that:
  - 4.5.1. the Lead Authority has paid the Funding for the Project Activities in full;
  - 4.5.2. the Project Activities have been delivered; and
  - 4.5.3. the Eligible Expenditure was incurred during the Funding Period.
- 4.6. The Lead Authority will provide the Secretary of State with evidence of the costs / payments, which are classified as Eligible Expenditure, which may include (but are not limited to) receipts and invoices or other documentary evidence as may be specified by the Secretary of State.
  - The anticipated Match Funding for each Project is summarised in Annex 2. If the Lead 8.1.1. Authority or a Project Deliverer intends to apply for, is offered or receives any further Match Funding during the Funding Period, the Lead Authority shall notify the Secretary of State before the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer accept or use any such Match Funding. On notifying the Secretary of State of the Match Funding the Lead Authority shall confirm the amount, purpose and source of the further Match Funding and the Secretary of State shall confirm whether he is agreeable to the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer accepting the Match Funding. If the Secretary of State does not agree to the use of Match Funding the Secretary of State shall be entitled to terminate the Grant Funding Agreement in accordance with paragraph the Lead Authority fails to declare any Match Funding received by it or a Project Deliverer in accordance with paragraph The anticipated Match Funding for each Project is summarised in Annex 2. If the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer intends to apply for, is offered or receives any further Match Funding during the Funding Period, the Lead Authority shall notify the Secretary of State before the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer accept or use any such Match Funding. On notifying the Secretary of State of the Match Funding the Lead Authority shall confirm the amount, purpose and source of the further Match Funding and the Secretary of State shall confirm whether he is agreeable to the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer accepting the Match Funding. If the Secretary of State does not agree to the use of Match Funding the Secretary of State shall be entitled to terminate the Grant Funding Agreement in accordance with paragraph the Lead Authority fails to declare

- any Match Funding received by it or a Project Deliverer in accordance with paragraph 4.7;
- 8.1.2. the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer receives funding from a Third Party which, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, undertakes activities that are likely to bring the reputation of the UK Community Renewal Fund, the Project, the Project Activities or the Secretary of State into disrepute; and where applicable, require all or part of the Grant to be repaid.;
- 4.7. the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer receives funding from a Third Party which, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, undertakes activities that are likely to bring the reputation of the UK Community Renewal Fund, the Project, the Project Activities or the Secretary of State into disrepute; and where applicable, require all or part of the Grant to be repaid.
- 4.8. Where the use of Match Funding is permitted the Lead Authority shall set this out in the Grant Claim. This is so the Secretary of State knows the total funding the Project Deliverers have received for the Project Activities.
- 4.9. The Lead Authority agrees and shall ensure that each Project Deliverer agrees that:
  - 4.9.1. it will not apply for or obtain Duplicate Funding in respect of any part of the Project Activities which have been paid for in full using the Grant; and the Secretary of State may refer the Lead Authority and or a Project Deliverer to the police should either or both dishonestly and intentionally obtain Duplicate Funding for the Project Activities.
- 4.10. The Secretary of State will not make the First Grant Payment unless or until, the Secretary of State is satisfied that the Grant will be used only for Eligible Expenditure.
- 4.11. Following execution of the Funding Agreement the Secretary of State will pay the Lead Authority an initial Grant Payment for 62.5% (sixty two point five percent) of the Eligible Expenditure predicted to be incurred by the Project Deliverers to deliver the Project Activities for the Projects.
- 4.12. By the 31<sup>st</sup> August 2022 the Lead Authority shall submit a Grant Claim for the Second Grant Payment together with any other documentation as prescribed by the Secretary of State, from time to time. The Grant Claim for the Second Grant Payment and supporting documentation shall be provided whether the Grant Claim for the Second Grant Payment would result in a payment or repayment of Grant. If at the Final Accounting Date the total Eligible Expenditure for the Projects does not exceed the amount of the First Grant Claim the Lead Authority shall immediately repay to the Secretary of State the unused part of the First Grant Claim. If the Lead Authority fails to repay the due sum immediately the sum will be recoverable summarily as a civil debt
- 4.13. Unless otherwise stated in these Conditions:
  - 4.13.1. the First Grant Payment will be made within 30 days of the execution of the Funding Agreement by both Parties; and
  - 4.13.2. The Second Grant Payment will be made within 30 days of the Secretary of State approving the Lead Authority's Grant Claim for the Second Grant Payment.
- 4.14. The Secretary of State will have no liability to the Lead Authority or the Project Deliverer for any Losses caused by a delay in the payment of the First Grant Payment or Second Grant Payment howsoever arising.

- 4.15. The Secretary of State reserves the right not to pay any Grant Claims which are not submitted by the date set out in paragraph 4.12 or Grant Claims which are incomplete, incorrect or submitted without the full supporting documentation.
- 4.16. The Lead Authority shall promptly notify and repay immediately to the Secretary of State any money incorrectly paid to it either as a result of an administrative error or otherwise. This includes (without limitation) situations where the Lead Authority is paid in error before it has complied with its obligations under the Grant Funding Agreement. Any sum, which falls due under this paragraph 4.16 shall fall due immediately. If the Lead Authority fails to repay the due sum immediately the sum will be recoverable summarily as a civil debt.
- 4.17. The Lead Authority shall enter into a funding agreement with each Project Deliverer before the Lead Authority provides Funding to a Project Deliverer (the **Project Deliver Funding Agreement**). A Project Deliver Funding Agreement shall, with such changes as need to be made, reflect the terms and conditions of this Funding Agreement.
- 4.18. The Lead Authority will be responsible for paying the Funding to a Project Deliverer. The Secretary of State has no responsibility for paying any Project Deliverer or any Third Party invoices or payment demands.
- 4.19. Onward payment of the Grant through Funding payment to Project Deliverers and the use of sub-contractors shall not relieve the Lead Authority of any of its obligations under the Funding Agreement, including any obligation to repay the Grant.
- 4.20. The Lead Authority may not retain any Unspent Monies without the Secretary of State's prior written permission.

#### 5. ELIGIBLE AND INELIGIBLE EXPENDITURE

5.1. The Secretary of State will only pay the Grant Claim for the Second Grant Payment in respect of Eligible Expenditure incurred by the Project Deliverer to deliver the Project Activities and the Lead Authority will use the Grant solely for the payment of Funding to a Project Deliverer for the delivery of the Project Activities (as set out in Annex 1 of these Conditions);

#### **Match Funding**

- 5.2. The payment of Grant is conditional upon the receipt by the Project Deliverer of the Match Funding or if the Project Deliverer is using its own funding as Match Funding that funding being committed.
- 5.3. The Match Funding shall be compliant with the provisions of the Eligibility Rules.
- 5.4. The Lead Authority shall notify the Secretary of State in writing immediately of any failure by the Project Deliverer or a Third Party to make a contribution due as Match Funding, or any circumstance that affects or might affect the payment or availability of Match Funding.

#### **Amount of Grant Payable**

- 5.5. The amount of Grant payable to the Lead Authority for the Projects shall be the sum of the Eligible Expenditure for the Projects less the sum of the Match Funding for the Projects up to the Maximum Sum.
- 5.6. The Grant shall only be payable where the Lead Authority has entered into a Project Deliverer Funding Agreement for each Project. The Project Deliverer Funding Agreement shall reflect the terms of this Funding Agreement.

#### **Eligible Expenditure**

- 5.7. The following costs or payments will be classified as Eligible Expenditure if incurred for the purposes of the Project Activities and within the Funding Period:
  - 5.7.1. fees charged or to be charged to the Project Deliverer by external auditors/accountants for reporting/certifying that the Funding paid was applied for its intended purposes.
  - 5.7.2. giving evidence to Parliamentary Select Committees;
  - 5.7.3. attending meetings with government ministers or civil servants to discuss the progress of this taxpayer funded grant scheme; and
  - 5.7.4. responding to public consultations, where the topic is relevant to the objectives of the Project Activities or the UK Community Renewal Fund. To avoid doubt, Eligible Expenditure does not include the Project Deliverer spending the Grant on lobbying other people to respond to any such consultation (unless explicitly permitted in this Funding Agreement).
- 5.8. The Lead Authority's management and administration costs as set out in Annex 2 will be considered Eligible Expenditure and may include:
  - 5.8.1. fees charged or to be charged to the Lead Authority by external auditors / accountants for reporting/certifying that the Grant paid was applied to Funding the Project Activities; and
  - 5.8.2. fees charged to be charged to the Lead Authority by external lawyers for the provision of legal services in respect of the Project, the Project Activities or the Project Deliverer Funding Agreement.
- 5.9. The Eligible Expenditure may not in any circumstance include any of the following non-exhaustive list: The list below does not override activities which are deemed eligible in these Conditions:
  - 5.9.1. paid for lobbying, which means using the Grant or Funding to fund lobbying (via an external firm or in-house staff) in order to undertake activities intended to influence or attempt to influence Parliament, government or political activity; or attempting to influence legislative or regulatory action;
  - 5.9.2. using the Grant or Funding to directly enable one part of government to challenge another on topics unrelated to the agreed purpose of the Projects;
  - 5.9.3. using the Grant or Funding to petition for additional funding;

- 5.9.4. expenses, such as for entertaining, specifically aimed at exerting undue influence to change government policy;
- 5.9.5. input VAT reclaimable from HMRC;
- 5.9.6. payments for activities of a political or exclusively religious nature; or
- 5.9.7. payments for publicity, including brochures, pamphlets, flyers or other material promoting or otherwise publicising the Project and Project Activities that do not comply with paragraph 24 of this Funding Agreement.
- 5.10. Other examples of expenditure, which are prohibited, include the following:
  - 5.10.1. interest payments or service charge payments for finance leases;
  - 5.10.2. gifts;
  - 5.10.3. statutory fines, criminal fines or penalties, civil penalties, damages or any legal costs associated with any criminal or civil court proceedings or any regulatory investigation;
  - 5.10.4. payments for works or activities which the Lead Authority or Project Deliver or any member of the Project Deliverer's Partnership has a statutory duty to undertake, or that are fully funded by other sources;
  - 5.10.5. bad debts to related parties;
  - 5.10.6. payments for unfair dismissal or other compensation;
  - 5.10.7. depreciation, amortisation or impairment of assets; and
  - 5.10.8. liabilities incurred before the Commencement Date unless agreed in writing by the Secretary of State.

#### 6. GRANT REVIEW

- 6.1. The Secretary of State will review the Grant during the delivery of the Project Activities and at the conclusion of a Project. The Secretary of State will take into account the Project Deliverer's delivery of the Project Activities against the agreed outputs set out for each Project in Annex 2 in accordance with paragraph 7 of these Conditions.
- 6.2. Each review may result in the Secretary of State deciding that (an example and non-exhaustive list):
  - 6.2.1. the Project Activities and the Funding Agreement should continue in line with existing plans;
  - 6.2.2. there should be an increase or decrease in the Maximum Sum;
  - 6.2.3. the outputs should be re-defined and agreed;
  - 6.2.4. the Lead Authority should provide the Secretary of State with a draft Remedial Action Plan setting out the steps the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer will take to improve delivery of the Project Activities;

- 6.2.5. the Secretary of State should recover any Unspent Monies; and
- 6.2.6. the Grant be terminated in accordance with paragraph Notwithstanding the Secretary of State's right to terminate the Funding Agreement pursuant to paragraph give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs above, either Party may terminate the Grant Funding Agreement at any time by giving at least 3 (three) months' written notice to the other Party. of these Conditions.
- 6.3. If the Lead Authority is required to submit a draft Remedial Action Plan in accordance with paragraph the Lead Authority should provide the Secretary of State with a draft Remedial Action Plan setting out the steps the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer will take to improve delivery of the Project Activities;, the Remedial Action Plan process set out in paragraph Where the Lead Authority is provided with an opportunity to submit a draft Remedial Action Plan in accordance with paragraph give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs, the draft Remedial Action Plan shall be submitted to the Secretary of State for approval, within 5 Working Days of the Lead Authority receiving notice from the Secretary of State. to The Secretary of State shall not by reason of the occurrence of an Event of Default which is, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, capable of remedy, exercise its rights under either paragraphs 26.3 unless the Lead Authority or as the case may be the Project Deliverer has failed to rectify the default to the reasonable satisfaction of the Secretary of State. shall apply.
- 6.4. The Lead Authority may make representations to the Secretary of State on its own behalf and on behalf of a Project Deliverer regarding the Secretary of State's decision made in accordance with paragraphs 6.1 and Each review may result in the Secretary of State deciding that (an example and non-exhaustive list):. The Secretary of State is not however obliged to take such representations into account when making its decision as any such decision will be final and at the Secretary of State's absolute discretion.

#### 7. MONITORING AND REPORTING

- 7.1. The Lead Authority shall closely monitor the delivery and success of the Project Activities throughout the Funding Period to ensure that the aims and objectives of the UK Community Renewal Fund and the Project Activities are achieved and the Technical Documents are complied with.
- 7.2. The Lead Authority shall provide the Secretary of State with all reasonable assistance and cooperation in relation to any ad-hoc information, explanations and documents as the Secretary of State may require, from time to time, so the Secretary of State may establish if the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer has used the Grant or Funding in accordance with the Funding Agreement.
- 7.3. The Lead Authority shall provide the Secretary of State with an interim monitoring report and a final monitoring report:
  - 7.3.1. on the progress made towards achieving the agreed activities and outputs for each Project set out in Annex 2 of these Conditions;
  - 7.3.2. where possible, each report will quantify what has been achieved by reference to each Project and the Project Activities' targets for that Project;

- 7.3.3. if relevant, provide details of any Assets either acquired or improved using the Grant and the Funding;
- 7.3.4. the interim monitoring report will be provided no later than 31st Marchr 2022; and
- 7.3.5. the final monitoring report shall be provided after the Funding Period and no later than the submission of the Grant Claim for the Second Grant Payment.
- 7.4. The Lead Authority will permit any person authorised by the Secretary of State reasonable access, with or without notice, to its employees, agents, premises, facilities and records, for the purpose of discussing, monitoring and evaluating the Lead Authority's fulfilment of its obligations under the Grant Funding Agreement and will, if so required, provide appropriate oral or written explanations to such authorised persons as required during the Funding Period.
- 7.5. The Lead Authority will ensure that each Project Deliverer will permit any person authorised by the Secretary of State reasonable access, with or without notice, to its employees, agents, premises, facilities and records, for the purpose of discussing, monitoring and evaluating the Project Deliverer's fulfilment of its Project's Project Activities and, if so required, to provide appropriate oral or written explanations to such authorised persons as required during the Funding Period.
- 7.6. The Lead Authority will ensure that each Project Deliverer records in its financial reports the amount of Match Funding it receives together with details of what it has used that Match Funding for.
- 7.7. The Lead Authority will notify the Secretary of State as soon as reasonably practicable of:
  - 7.7.1. any actual or potential failure to comply with any of its obligations under the Funding Agreement, which includes those caused by any administrative, financial or managerial difficulties; and
  - 7.7.2. actual or potential variations to the Eligible Expenditure and/or any event which materially affects the continued accuracy of such information.
- 7.8. The Lead Authority shall ensure that each Project Deliverer notifies the Lead Authority as soon as reasonably practicable and that the Lead Authority notifies the Secretary of State as soon as reasonably practicably of:
  - 7.8.1. any actual or potential failure by the Project Deliverer to comply with any of its obligations under the Project Deliverer Funding Agreement, which includes those caused by any administrative, financial or managerial difficulties; and
  - 7.8.2. actual or potential variations to the Eligible Expenditure in respect of the Project Deliverer's Project and/or any event which materially affects the continued accuracy of such information.
- 7.9. The Lead Authority represents and undertakes (and shall repeat such representations on delivery of its interim and final report):
  - 7.9.1. that the reports and information it gives pursuant to this paragraph MONITORING AND REPORTING are accurate;

- 7.9.2. that it has diligently made full and proper enquiry of the matters pertaining to the reports and information given; and
- 7.9.3. that any data it provides pursuant to an application for the Grant or for the Funding or during the course of the Funding Period or related auditing or assurance may be shared within the powers conferred by legislation with other organisations for the purpose of preventing or detecting crime.

# 8. PROJECT EVALUATION, AUDITING AND ASSURANCE

#### **Project Evaluation**

- 8.2. The Lead Authority shall ensure that the Project Deliverer Funding Agreement provides for:
  - 8.2.1. each Project to be evaluated in accordance with the Secretary of State's Evaluation Guidance; and
  - 8.2.2. the Secretary of State to use the output of such evaluation:
    - (i) as part of the evaluation of the UK Community Renewal Fund; and
    - (ii) for publicity purposes in accordance with paragraph 24.
  - 8.2.3. the Lead Authority shall provide the Secretary of State with a copy of the final report shall include a copy of the project evaluation for each Project in accordance with the Evaluation Guidance. The Lead Authority shall retain a copy of the each final report including the project evaluation for each Project for a period of 7 (seven) years from the date of submission of the final report;

# **Auditing and Assurance**

- 8.3. The Lead Authority shall before or at the time of the Grant Claim for the Second Grant Payment provide the Secretary of State with assurance that the Grant and Funding have been used for delivery of the Project Activities.
- 8.4. The Secretary of State may, at any time during and up to seven years after the end of the Funding Period, conduct additional audits or ascertain additional information where the Secretary of State considers it necessary.
- 8.5. The Lead Authority agrees to and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer agrees to grant the Secretary of State or its Representatives access, as required, to all Project Activity sites and relevant records.
- 8.6. The Lead Authority will ensure that it and the Project Deliverer ensure that necessary information and access rights are explicitly included within all arrangements with sub-contractors. In the event the Secretary of State requires further information, explanations and documents, in order for the Secretary of State to establish that the Grant has been used properly in accordance with the Funding Agreement, the Lead Authority will, within 5 Working Days of a request by the Secretary of State, provide the Secretary of State, free of charge, with the requested information and ensure that the Project Deliverer provides any requested information free of charge.

#### 8.7. The Lead Authority shall:

- 8.7.1. ensure that it and the Project Deliverer maintain a record of internal financial controls and procedures and provide the Secretary of State with a copy if requested;
- 8.7.2. ensure that it and the Project Deliverer shall retain all invoices, receipts, accounting records and any other documentation (including but not limited to, correspondence) relating to the Eligible Expenditure; income generated by the Project Activities during the Funding Period for a period of 7 (seven) years from the date on which the Funding Period ends;
- 8.7.3. ensure that all its sub-contractors and the Project Deliverer's subcontractors retain each record, item of data and document relating to the Project Activities for a period of 7 (seven) years from the date on which the Funding Period ends; and
- 8.7.4. promptly provide revised forecasts of income and expenditure at the request of the Secretary of State.

# 9. FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT AND PREVENTION OF BRIBERY, CORRUPTION, FRAUD AND OTHER IRREGULARITY

- 9.1. The Lead Authority will and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer will at all times comply with all applicable Laws, statutes and regulations relating to anti-bribery and anti-corruption, including but not limited to the Bribery Act.
- 9.2. The Lead Authority must have and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer has a sound administration and audit process, including internal financial controls to safeguard against fraud, theft, money laundering, counter terrorist financing or any other impropriety, or mismanagement in connection with the administration of the Grant or the Funding. The Lead Authority shall require that its and the Project Deliverer's respective internal/external auditors report on the adequacy or otherwise of those systems.
- 9.3. All cases of fraud or theft (whether proven or suspected) relating to the Project Activities must be notified to the Secretary of State as soon as they are identified. The Lead Authority shall explain to the Secretary of State what steps are being taken to investigate the irregularity and shall keep the Secretary of State informed about the progress of any such investigation. The Secretary of State may however request that the matter be referred (which the Lead Authority is obliged to carry out) to external auditors or other Third Party as required.
- 9.4. The Secretary of State will have the right, at its absolute discretion, to insist that the Lead Authority address any actual or suspected fraud, theft or other financial irregularity and/or to suspend future payment of the Grant to the Lead Authority and that the Lead Authority suspend any future payment of the Funding to the Project Deliverer. Any grounds for suspecting financial irregularity includes what the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer, acting with due care, should have suspected as well as what it actually proven.
- 9.5. The Lead Authority agrees and accepts that it may become ineligible for Grant support and may be required to repay all or part of the Grant if it or a Project Deliverer engages in tax evasion or aggressive tax avoidance in the opinion of Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs.
- 9.6. For the purposes of paragraph The Secretary of State will have the right, at its absolute discretion, to insist that the Lead Authority address any actual or suspected fraud, theft or other financial irregularity and/or to suspend future payment of the Grant to the Lead Authority and that the Lead Authority suspend any future payment of the Funding to the Project Deliverer. Any grounds for suspecting financial irregularity includes what the Lead Authority or Project

Deliverer, acting with due care, should have suspected as well as what it actually proven. "financial irregularity" includes (but is not limited to) potential fraud or other impropriety, mismanagement, and the use of the Grant or Funding for any purpose other than those stipulated in the Funding Agreement. The Lead Authority may be required to provide statements and evidence to the Secretary of State or the appropriate organisation as part of pursuing sanctions, criminal or civil proceedings.

#### 10. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

- 10.1. Neither the Lead Authority nor its Representatives shall engage in any personal, business or professional activity which conflicts or could conflict with any of their obligations in relation to the Funding Agreement and shall ensure that neither the Project Deliverer nor its Representatives shall engage in any personal, business or professional activity which conflicts or could conflict with any of their obligations in relation to the Project of Project Activities.
- 10.2. The Lead Authority must have and will keep in place adequate procedures to manage and monitor any actual or perceived bias or conflicts of interest and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer has and will keep in place adequate procedures to manage and monitor any actual or perceived bias or conflicts of interest.

#### 11. CONFIDENTIALITY

- 11.1. Except to the extent set out in this paragraph CONFIDENTIALITY or where disclosure is expressly permitted, the Lead Authority shall treat all Confidential Information belonging to the Secretary of State as confidential and shall not disclose any Confidential Information belonging to the Secretary of State to any other person without the prior written consent of the Secretary of State, except to such persons who are directly involved in the provision of the Project Activities and who need to know the information.
- 11.2. The Lead Authority gives its consent for the Secretary of State to publish the Funding Agreement in any medium in its entirety (but with any information which is Confidential Information belonging to the Secretary of State, the Lead Authority or the Project Deliverer redacted), including from time to time agreed changes to the Funding Agreement.
- 11.3. Nothing in this paragraph CONFIDENTIALITY shall prevent the Secretary of State disclosing any Confidential Information obtained from the Lead Authority:
  - 11.3.1. for the purpose of the examination and certification of the Secretary of State's accounts; or pursuant to section 6(1) of the National Audit Act 1983 of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which the Secretary of State has used its resources; or
  - 11.3.2. to any government department, consultant, contractor or other person engaged by the Secretary of State, provided that in disclosing information under the Secretary of State only discloses the information which is necessary for the purpose concerned and requests that the information is treated in confidence and that a confidentiality undertaking is given where appropriate; and
  - 11.3.3. where disclosure is required by Law, including under the Information Acts.
- 11.4. Nothing in this paragraph CONFIDENTIALITY shall prevent either Party from using any techniques, ideas or know-how gained during the performance of its obligations under the Funding Agreement in the course of its normal activities or business, to the extent that this does not result in a disclosure of the other Party's or Project Deliverer's Confidential Information or an infringement of the other Party's or Project Deliverer's Intellectual Property Rights.

#### 12. TRANSPARENCY

The Secretary of State and the Lead Authority acknowledge that, except for any information which is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the Information Acts, the content of the Funding Agreement is not confidential and that Lead Authority shall ensure that the Project Deliverer acknowledges that, except for any information which is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the Information Acts, the Project Deliverer's information contained in the Funding Agreement is not confidential.

#### 13. STATUTORY DUTIES

- 13.1. The Lead Authority agrees to adhere and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer adheres to their respective obligations under the Law including but not limited to the Information Acts and the HRA.
- 13.2. Where requested by the Secretary of State, the Lead Authority will provide reasonable assistance and cooperation to enable the Secretary of State to comply with its information disclosure obligations under the Information Acts and the Lead Authority shall ensure that the Project Deliverer shall provide reasonable assistance and cooperation to enable the Secretary of State to comply with its information disclosure obligations under the Information Acts.
- 13.3. On request from the Secretary of State, the Lead Authority will provide the Secretary of State with all such relevant documents and information relating to the Lead Authority's data protection policies and procedures as the Secretary of State may reasonably require.
- 13.4. The Lead Authority acknowledges that the Secretary of State, acting in accordance with the codes of practice issued and revised from time to time under the Information Acts, may disclose information concerning the Lead Authority and the Funding Agreement without consulting the Lead Authority or the Project Deliverer.
- 13.5. The Secretary of State will take reasonable steps to notify the Lead Authority of a request for information to the extent that it is permissible and reasonably practical for it to do so. Notwithstanding any other provision in the Funding Agreement, the Secretary of State will be responsible for determining in its absolute discretion whether any information is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the Information Acts.

#### 14. PUBLIC PROCUREMENT AND DATA PROTECTION

#### **Public Procurement**

- 14.1. The Lead Authority will ensure that it and the Project Deliverer or any of their Representatives involved in the Project Activities will adopt such policies and procedures that are required in order to ensure that value for money has been obtained in the procurement of goods or services funded by the Grant.
- 14.2. Where the Project Deliverer is a Contracting Authority within the meaning of the Procurement Regulations the Lead Authority will ensure that the Project Deliverer complies, as necessary, with the Procurement Regulations when procuring goods and services in connection with the Project Activities and the Secretary of State shall not be liable for the Project Deliverer's failure to comply with their obligations under the Procurement Regulations.
- 14.3. Where the Project Deliverer is not a Contracting Authority within the meaning of the Procurement Regulations the Lead Authority will ensure that the Project Deliverer adopts the following

minimum procedures:

Value of contract	Minimum Procedure	Advertising Required
£0 - £24,999	Direct award	None
£25,000 - £181,302 (services) and £4,551,413 (works)	The advert needs to incorporate or direct any interested party to the following information:	Advertise the opportunity on the organisation's/or other appropriate website for a minimum of 10 days.
	Details of the opportunity	
	<ul> <li>What is required from all inter- ested parties</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>How successful candidate will be chosen</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Deadline and details of how to apply</li> </ul>	
	Justification will also be required to demonstrate that the contract award is in line with the advert	
£25,000 - £181,302 (supplies)	3 written quotes or prices sought from relevant suppliers against a clear specification	None
	Justification that a reasonable decision has been made on the basis of the quotes/prices	
Over £181,302 (services and supplies) and £4,551,413 (works).	The advert needs to incorporate or direct any interested party to the following information:	Advertise the opportunity on the organisation's/or other appropriate website for a minimum of 10 days.
	Details of the opportunity	
	<ul> <li>What is required from all interested parties</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>How successful candidate will be chosen</li> </ul>	

Deadline and details of how to apply

Impartially assess each bid against the same criteria and demonstrate this through use of a score/evaluation sheet; and

Provide evidence to demonstrate that the winning bidder has been selected on merit – as a minimum this should include a rationale behind the decision to

#### **Data Protection**

- 14.4. The Lead Authority and the Secretary of State will comply at all times with their respective obligations under Data Protection Legislation.
- 14.5. The Lead Authority warrants and represents that it shall:

award

- 14.5.1. fully anonymise any Personal Data prior to delivering aggregated data sets to the Secretary of State; and
- 14.5.2. not transfer any Personal Data to the Secretary of State, or otherwise enable the Secretary of State to access any Personal Data.

## 15. SUBSIDY CONTROL

- 15.1. The Lead Authority will ensure that delivery of the Funded Activities does not breach the UK's international obligations in respect of Subsidies.
- 15.2. The Lead Authority will maintain appropriate records of compliance with the Subsidy Control Rules and will take all reasonable steps to assist the Secretary of State to comply with the same and respond to any proceedings or investigation(s) into the Project Activities by any relevant court or tribunal of relevant jurisdiction or regulatory body.
- 15.3. The Lead Authority shall ensure that each Project Deliverer maintains appropriate records of compliance with the Subsidy Control Rules and agrees to take all reasonable steps to assist the Secretary of State to comply with Subsidy Control Rules requirements and respond to any investigation(s) or claim(s) in relation to Subsidy Control Rules.
- 15.4. The Lead Authority acknowledges and represents that the Grant is being awarded on the basis that the Project Activities being undertaken using the Grant do not affect trade in goods and wholesale electricity between Northern Ireland and the European Union and shall ensure that the Grant is not used in way that affects any such trade.
- 15.5. The Lead Authority acknowledges it and/or the Project Deliverer has undertaken its own independent assessment of the compatibility of each Project with Subsidy Control Rules and

- confirms to the Secretary of State that each Project is structured so that it is compliant with Subsidy Control Rules.
- 15.6. The Lead Authority acknowledges a finding of non-compliance with Subsidy Control Rules in respect of a Project by an authority, court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction may lead to the Lead Authority and/or a Project Deliverer being ordered or otherwise required to repay funding received with interest.
- 15.7. The Lead Authority acknowledges and accepts that the Grant is awarded on Lead Authority and/or the Project Deliverer's assessment of its Project and the Project Activities compliance with Subsidy Control Rules

#### 16. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

- 16.1. Other than as expressly set out in these Conditions, neither Party will have any right to use any of the other Party's names, logos or trade marks without the other Party's prior written consent.
- 16.2. The Lead Authority grants to the Secretary of State a non-exclusive irrevocable and royalty-free, sub-licensable, worldwide licence to use all the IPR Material for the purpose of supporting the Project Activities and other projects.
- 16.3. The Lead Authority shall procure and ensure that the Project Deliverer grants to the Secretary of State a non-exclusive irrevocable and royalty-free, sub-licensable, worldwide licence to use all the IPR Material for the purpose of supporting the Project Activities and other projects.
- 16.4. Ownership of Third Party software or other IPR necessary to deliver Project Activities will remain with the relevant Third Party.
- 16.5. The Lead Authority must ensure that they have obtained and must ensure that the Project Deliverer has obtained the relevant agreement from the Third Party proprietor before any additions or variations are made to the standard 'off-the-shelf' versions of any Third Party software and other IPR. The Lead Authority and the Project Deliverer will be responsible for obtaining and maintaining all appropriate licences for the Third Party software that they respectively use.

#### 17. ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS

- 17.1. The Lead Authority shall perform the Project Activities and shall ensure that the Project Delivered shall perform the Project Activities in accordance with the Secretary of State's environmental policy, which is to conserve energy, water, wood, paper and other resources, reduce waste and phase out the use of ozone depleting substances and minimise the release of greenhouse gases, volatile organic compounds and other substances damaging to health and the environment.
- 17.2. The Lead Authority shall pay due regard to and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer pay due regard to the use of recycled products, so long as they are not detrimental to the provision of the Project Activities or the environment, to include the use of all packaging, which should be capable of recovery for re-use or recycling.
- 17.3. The Lead Authority shall take all possible precautions to ensure and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer shall take all possible precautions to ensure that any equipment and materials used in the provision of the Project Activities do not contain chlorofluorocarbons, halons or any other damaging substances, unless unavoidable, in which case the Secretary of State shall be notified

in advance of their use. The Lead Authority shall endeavour and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer endeavours to reduce fuel emissions wherever possible.

#### 18. ASSETS

## **Inventory of the Assets**

- 18.1. The Lead Authority must keep a register of all Assets acquired or improved at a cost exceeding £5,000 (five thousand pounds) wholly or partly using the Grant or the Funding.
- 18.2. Assets purchased by Project Deliverers with Funding must only be used for delivery of the Project Activities.
- 18.3. For each entry in the register the following particulars must be shown where appropriate:
  - 18.3.1. owner of the Asset;
  - 18.3.2. date of acquisition or improvement of the Asset;
  - 18.3.3. description of the Asset;
  - 18.3.4. cost of the Asset, net of recoverable VAT;
  - 18.3.5. location of the Asset;
  - 18.3.6. serial or identification numbers of the Asset;
  - 18.3.7. date of any Disposal of the Asset;
  - 18.3.8. depreciation/amortisation policy applied to the Asset;
  - 18.3.9. proceeds of any Disposal of the Asset, net of VAT; and
  - 18.3.10. the identity of any person to whom the Asset has been transferred or sold.
- 18.4. The Secretary of State reserves the right to require the Lead Authority to maintain the above particulars as set out in paragraph 18.3 for any additional items which the Secretary of State considers material to the overall Grant.

#### **Disposal of Asset**

- 18.5. Where the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer uses any of the Grant or Funding to develop, improve or purchase any Assets, the Lead Authority must ensure that the Assets are maintained in good condition over the Asset Owning Period.
- 18.6. The Lead Authority must ensure that during the Asset Owning Period any Assets that have been totally or partly bought, restored, conserved (maintained or protected from damage) or improved with the Funding are not Disposed of without the prior written consent of the Secretary of State. If the Secretary of State grants consent to the Disposal, such consent may be subject to satisfaction of certain conditions, to be determined by the Secretary of State, including repayment of part or all of the Funding by the Project Deliverer to the Lead Authority.
- 18.7. If the Lead Authority allows the owner of an Asset to Dispose of any Asset without the prior written consent of the Secretary of State, or the owner Disposes of any Asset without the prior

written consent of the Secretary of State, the Lead Authority must ensure that the owner uses all reasonable endeavours to achieve the market price for the Asset and pays to the Lead Authority a proportion of the proceeds of such sale, equivalent to the proportion of the purchase or development costs of the Assets that was funded by the Funding, provided that the Secretary of State may at its discretion allow the Lead Authority to allow the owner to keep all or a part of the relevant proceeds where:

- 18.7.1. the sale of the Assets takes place after the end of the Asset Owning Period;
- 18.7.2. the proceeds of sale are to be applied directly to the purchase by the Project Deliverer of assets that are equivalent to or replacements for the Assets; or
- 18.7.3. the Secretary of State is otherwise satisfied that the Recipient will apply those proceeds for purposes related to the Project Activities.
- 18.8. The Lead Authority shall hold the proceeds from the Disposal of any Asset received by it on trust for the Secretary of State and shall ensure that until such time as the proceeds from the Disposal of any Asset are paid to the Lead Authority that the Project Deliverer holds those proceeds on trust for the Lead Authority.

#### **Charging of any Asset**

18.9. The Lead Authority shall not allow and shall ensure that the owner of any Asset does not create any charge, legal mortgage, debenture or lien over any Asset without the prior written consent of the Secretary of State.

#### 19. INSURANCE

- 19.1. The Lead Authority will during the Funding Period, ensure that it or the Project Deliverer as appropriate has and maintains, at all times adequate insurance with an insurer of good repute to cover claims in respect of the Assets, under the Funding Agreement or any other claims or demands which may be brought or made against it or the Project Deliverer by any person suffering any injury damage or loss in connection with the Projects, Project Activities or the Funding Agreement.
- 19.2. The Lead Authority will upon request produce to the Secretary of State its or the Project Deliverer's policy or policies of insurance or where this is not possible, a certificate of insurance issued by the Lead Authority's or the Project Deliverer's insurance brokers confirming the insurances are in full force and effect together with confirmation that the relevant premiums have been paid.

## 20. ASSIGNMENT

- 20.1. The Lead Authority will not transfer, assign, novate or otherwise dispose of the whole or any part of the Funding Agreement or any rights under it, to another organisation or individual, without the Secretary of State's prior approval.
- 20.2. Any approval given by the Secretary of State will be subject to a condition that the Lead Authority has first entered into a Funding Agreement, authorised by the Secretary of State, requiring the Lead Authority to work with another organisation in delivering the Project Activities.

# 21. SPENDING CONTROLS – MARKETING, ADVERTISING, COMMUNICATIONS AND CONSULTANCY

- 21.1. The Lead Authority must seek permission from the Secretary of State prior to any proposed expenditure on advertising, communications, consultancy or marketing either in connection with, or using the Grant.
- 21.2. The Lead Authority should provide evidence that any marketing, advertising, communications and consultancy expenditure carried out in connection with, or using the Grant will deliver measurable outcomes that meet government objective to secure value for money.

# 22. LOSSES, GIFTS AND SPECIAL PAYMENTS

- 22.1. The Lead Authority must obtain prior written consent from the Secretary of State before it or the Project Deliverer:
  - 22.1.1. writing off any debts or liabilities;
  - 22.1.2. offering to make any Special Payments; and
  - 22.1.3. giving any gifts,

in connection with this Funding Agreement.

22.2. The Lead Authority will keep a record of all gifts, both given and received, in connection with the Grant, the Funding or any Project Activities.

#### 23. BORROWING

- 23.1. In accordance with paragraph 18.9 and this paragraph 23, the Lead Authority must obtain prior written consent from the Secretary of State before:
  - 23.1.1. borrowing or lending money from any source in connection with the Funding Agreement; and
  - 23.1.2. giving any guarantee, indemnities or letters of comfort that relate to the Funding Agreement, or have any impact on the Lead Authority's or the Project Deliverer's ability to deliver the Project Activities.

#### 24. PUBLICITY

- 24.1. The Lead Authority gives consent and shall ensure that the Project Deliverer provides consent to the Secretary of State to publicise in the press or any other medium the Grant, the Funding and details of the Project Activities using any information gathered from the Lead Authority's and the Project Deliverer's applications for funding from the UK Community Renewal Fund or any monitoring reports and or project evaluation reports submitted to the Secretary of State in accordance with paragraph 6 and 7 of this Funding Agreement.
- 24.2. The Lead Authority will comply with and ensure that the Project Deliverer complies with all reasonable requests from the Secretary of State to facilitate visits, provide reports, statistics, photographs and case studies that will assist the Secretary of State in its promotional activities relating to the Project Activities.
- 24.3. The Secretary of State consents to the Lead Authority and the Project Deliverer carrying out any reasonable publicity about the Grant, the Funding, The Project and the Project Activities as

required, from time to time. Such funding shall comply with the Technical Documents and in particular with:

- 24.3.1. paragraph 3.10: Branding and Publicity of the Technical Note for Lead Authorities in Great Britain; and
- 24.3.2. section 8: Branding and Publicity of the Technical Note for Project Applicants and Deliverers.
- 24.4. Any publicity material for the Project Activities must refer to the UK Community Renewal Fund under which the Grant and Funding was awarded and must feature the UK Government's logo. Where a Project is located fully or partially in Wales the Lead Authority shall ensure that it and the Project Deliverer use the Welsh language variant of the logo as well as the English language variant.
- 24.5. If a Third Party wishes to use the UK Government logo, in connection with a Project or the Project Activities, the Lead Authority must first seek permission from the Secretary of State.
- 24.6. The Lead Authority will acknowledge and ensure that the Project Deliverer acknowledges the support of the Secretary of State in any materials that refer to the Project of Project Activities and in any written or spoken public presentations about the Project of Project Activities. Such acknowledgements (where appropriate or as requested by the Secretary of State) will include the UK Government logo, using the templates provided by the Secretary of State from time to time.
- 24.7. In using the UK Government logo, the Lead Authority will comply with all reasonable branding guidelines issued by the Secretary of State or the UK Government from time to time.
- 24.8. It is the Lead Authority's sole responsibility to ensure compliance with it and the Project Deliverer comply with this paragraph 24.

#### 25. CHANGES TO THE SECRETARY OF STATE'S REQUIREMENTS

- 25.1. The Secretary of State will notify the Lead Authority of any changes to its, the Project or the Project Deliverer's activities, which are supported by the Grant.
- 25.2. The Lead Authority will accommodate any changes to the Secretary of State's needs and requirements under these Conditions.

# 26. CLAWBACK, EVENTS OF DEFAULT, TERMINATION AND RIGHTS RESERVED FOR BREACH AND TERMINATION

#### **Events of Default**

- 26.1. The Secretary of State may exercise its rights set out in paragraph Where, the Secretary of State determines that an Event of Default has or may have occurred, the Secretary of State shall take any one or more of the following actions: if any of the following events occur:
  - 26.1.1. the Lead Authority uses the Grant for a purpose other than the Project Activities or allows the Project Deliverer to use the Funding for a purpose other than the Project Activities;

- 26.1.2. the Lead Authority fails to comply with its obligations under the Funding Agreement, including in respect of publicity, which is material in the opinion of the Secretary of State;
- 26.1.3. where delivery of the Project Activities do not start within 3 (three) months of the Commencement Date and the Lead Authority fails to provide the Secretary of State with a satisfactory explanation for the delay, or fails to agree a new date on which the Project Activities shall start with the Secretary of State;
- 26.1.4. the Lead Authority uses the Grant for Ineligible Expenditure or allows a Project Deliverer to use the Funding for Ineligible Expenditure;
- 26.1.5. the Lead Authority fails, or the Project Deliverer fails, in the Secretary of State's opinion, to make satisfactory progress with the Project Activities and in particular, with meeting the Agreed Outputs for a Project set out in Annex 2 of these Conditions;
- 26.1.6. the Lead Authority fails to, or fails to ensure that the Project Deliverer:
  - (iii) submit an adequate Remedial Action Plan to the Secretary of State following a request by the Secretary of State pursuant to paragraph give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs or paragraph the Lead Authority should provide the Secretary of State with a draft Remedial Action Plan setting out the steps the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer will take to improve delivery of the Project Activities;; or
  - (iv) improve delivery of the Project Activities in accordance with the Remedial Action Plan approved by the Secretary of State;
- 26.1.7. the Lead Authority is, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, delivering or failing to ensure that the Project Deliverer does not deliver, the Project Activities in a negligent manner (in this context negligence includes but is not limited to failing to prevent or report actual or anticipated fraud or corruption);
- 26.1.8. the Lead Authority fails to declare Duplicate Funding received by it or a Project Deliverer;
- 26.1.9. the Lead Authority fails to declare any Match Funding received by it or a Project Deliverer in accordance with paragraph The anticipated Match Funding for each Project is summarised in Annex 2. If the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer intends to apply for, is offered or receives any further Match Funding during the Funding Period, the Lead Authority shall notify the Secretary of State before the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer accept or use any such Match Funding. On notifying the Secretary of State of the Match Funding the Lead Authority shall confirm the amount, purpose and source of the further Match Funding and the Secretary of State shall confirm whether he is agreeable to the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer accepting the Match Funding. If the Secretary of State does not agree to the use of Match Funding the Secretary of State shall be entitled to terminate the Grant Funding Agreement in accordance with paragraph the Lead Authority fails to declare any Match Funding received by it or a Project Deliverer in accordance with paragraph The anticipated Match Funding for each Project is summarised in Annex 2. If the Lead Authority or a Project Deliverer intends to apply for, is offered or receives any further Match Funding during the Funding Period, the Lead Authority shall notify the Secretary of State before the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer accept or use any such Match Funding. On notifying the Secretary of

State of the Match Funding the Lead Authority shall confirm the amount, purpose and source of the further Match Funding and the Secretary of State shall confirm whether he is agreeable to the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer accepting the Match Funding. If the Secretary of State does not agree to the use of Match Funding the Secretary of State shall be entitled to terminate the Grant Funding Agreement in accordance with paragraph the Lead Authority fails to declare any Match Funding received by it or a Project Deliverer in accordance with paragraph 4.7;

- 26.1.10. the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer receives funding from a Third Party which, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, undertakes activities that are likely to bring the reputation of the UK Community Renewal Fund, the Project, the Project Activities or the Secretary of State into disrepute; and where applicable, require all or part of the Grant to be repaid.;
- 26.1.11. the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer receives funding from a Third Party which, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, undertakes activities that are likely to bring the reputation of the UK Community Renewal Fund, the Project, the Project Activities or the Secretary of State into disrepute; and where applicable, require all or part of the Grant to be repaid.;
- 26.1.12. the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer receives funding from a Third Party which, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, undertakes activities that are likely to bring the reputation of the UK Community Renewal Fund, the Project, the Project Activities or the Secretary of State into disrepute;
- 26.1.13. the Lead Authority provides the Secretary of State with any materially misleading or inaccurate information and/or any of the information provided by the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer in in the application for Grant or Funding or in any subsequent supporting correspondence or report is found to be incorrect or incomplete to an extent which the Secretary of State considers to be significant;
- 26.1.14. the Lead Authority commits or has committed a Prohibited Act or fails to report a Prohibited Act to the Secretary of State, whether committed by the Lead Authority, its Representatives, the Project Deliverer or the Project Deliverer's Representative, or a Third Party, as soon as they become aware of it;
- 26.1.15. the Secretary of State determines (acting reasonably) that the Lead Authority or any of its Representatives, the Project Deliverer or the Project Deliverer's Representatives, has:
  - (i) acted dishonestly or negligently at any time during the term of the Funding Agreement and to the detriment of the Secretary of State; or
  - (ii) taken any actions which unfairly bring or are likely to unfairly bring the Secretary of State's name or reputation and/or the Secretary of State into disrepute. Actions include omissions in this context:
  - (iii) transferred, assigned or novated the Grant or Funding to any Third Party without the Secretary of State's consent;
  - (iv) failed to act in accordance with the Law; howsoever arising, including incurring expenditure on unlawful activities;

- 26.1.16. the Project Deliverer ceases to operate for any reason, or it passes a resolution (or any court of competent jurisdiction makes an order) that it be wound up or dissolved (other than for the purpose of a bona fide and solvent reconstruction or amalgamation);
- 26.1.17. the Project Deliverer becomes insolvent as defined by section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986, or it is declared bankrupt, or it is placed into receivership, administration or liquidation, or a petition has been presented for its winding up, or it enters into any arrangement or composition for the benefit of its creditors, or it is unable to pay its debts as they fall due;
- 26.1.18. the European Commission or the Court of Justice of the European Union requires any Grant or Funding paid to be recovered by reason of a breach of State Aid Law through its application under Article 10 of the Northern Ireland Protocol.
- 26.1.19. a court, tribunal or independent body or authority of competent jurisdiction requires any Grant or Funding paid to be recovered by reason of breach of the UK's obligations under the Subsidy Control Rules or the terms of any UK subsidy control legislation;
- 26.1.20. the Lead Authority breaches the Code of Conduct and/or fails to report an actual or suspected breach of the Code of Conduct by the Lead Authority or its Representatives, or the Project Deliverer or the Project Deliverer's Representatives in accordance with paragraph The Lead Authority shall immediately notify the Secretary of State if it becomes aware of any actual or suspected breaches of the principles outlined in the Code of Conduct whether by the Project Deliverer or the Project Deliverer's Representatives.;
- 26.1.21. a Project Deliverer undergoes or has undergone a Change of Control which the Secretary of State, acting reasonably, considers:
  - (a) will be materially detrimental to the Project Activities and/or;
  - (b) the new body corporate cannot continue to receive the Funding because it does not meet the pass / fail criteria within the Gateway Criteria used to award the Funding to the Project Deliverer;
  - (c) the Secretary of State believes that the Change of Control would raise national security concerns and/or;
  - (d) the new body corporate intends to make fundamental change(s) to the Project for which the Funding was awarded or given.
- 26.2. Where the Secretary of State determines that an Event of Default has or may have occurred, the Secretary of State shall notify the Lead Authority to that effect in writing, setting out any relevant details, of the failure to comply with these Conditions or pertaining to the Event of Default, and details of any action that the Secretary of State intends to take or has taken.

### Rights reserved for the Secretary of State in relation to an Event of Default

- 26.3. Where, the Secretary of State determines that an Event of Default has or may have occurred, the Secretary of State shall take any one or more of the following actions:
  - 26.3.1. suspend or terminate the payment of Grant for such period as the Secretary of State shall determine; and/or

- 26.3.2. reduce the Maximum Sum in which case the payment of Grant shall thereafter be made in accordance with the reduction and notified to the Lead Authority; and/or
- 26.3.3. require the Lead Authority to repay the Secretary of State the whole or any part of the amount of Grant previously paid to the Lead Authority. Such sums shall be recovered as a civil debt; and/or
- 26.3.4. give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs Where the Lead Authority is provided with an opportunity to submit a draft Remedial Action Plan in accordance with paragraph give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs, the draft Remedial Action Plan shall be submitted to the Secretary of State for approval, within 5 Working Days of the Lead Authority receiving notice from the Secretary of State. to The Secretary of State shall not by reason of the occurrence of an Event of Default which is, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, capable of remedy, exercise its rights under either paragraphs 26.3 unless the Lead Authority or as the case may be the Project Deliverer has failed to rectify the default to the reasonable satisfaction of the Secretary of State.; or
- 26.3.5. terminate the Funding Agreement.

### Opportunity for the Lead Authority or Project Deliverer to remedy an Event of Default

- 26.4. Where the Lead Authority is provided with an opportunity to submit a draft Remedial Action Plan in accordance with paragraph give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs, the draft Remedial Action Plan shall be submitted to the Secretary of State for approval, within 5 Working Days of the Lead Authority receiving notice from the Secretary of State.
- 26.5. The draft Remedial Action Plan shall set out:
  - 26.5.1. full details of the Event of Default; and
  - 26.5.2. the steps which the Lead Authority or as the case may be the Project Deliverer proposes to take to rectify the Event of Default including timescales.
- 26.6. On receipt of the draft Remedial Action Plan and as soon as reasonably practicable, the Secretary of State will submit its comments on the draft Remedial Action Plan to the Lead Authority.
- 26.7. The Secretary of State shall have the right to accept or reject the draft Remedial Action Plan. If the Secretary of State rejects the draft Remedial Action Plan, the Secretary of State shall confirm, in writing, the reasons why they have rejected the draft Remedial Action Plan and will confirm whether the Lead Authority is required to submit an amended Remedial Action Plan to the Secretary of State.
- 26.8. If the Secretary of State directs the Lead Authority to submit an amended draft Remedial Action Plan, the Parties shall agree a timescale for the Lead Authority to amend the draft Remedial Action Plan to take into account the Secretary of State's comments.

- 26.9. If the Secretary of State does not approve the draft Remedial Action Plan the Secretary of State may, at its absolute discretion, terminate the Funding Agreement.
- 26.10. The Secretary of State shall not by reason of the occurrence of an Event of Default which is, in the opinion of the Secretary of State, capable of remedy, exercise its rights under either paragraphs 26.3 unless the Lead Authority or as the case may be the Project Deliverer has failed to rectify the default to the reasonable satisfaction of the Secretary of State.

### General Termination rights - Termination for Convenience

- 26.11. Notwithstanding the Secretary of State's right to terminate the Funding Agreement pursuant to paragraph give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs above, either Party may terminate the Grant Funding Agreement at any time by giving at least 3 (three) months' written notice to the other Party.
- 26.12. If applicable, all Unspent Monies (other than those irrevocably committed in good faith before the date of termination, in line with the Funding Agreement and approved by the Secretary of State as being required to finalise the Project Activities) shall be returned to the Secretary of State within 30 days of the date of receipt of a written notice of termination from the Secretary of State.
- 26.13. If the Secretary of State terminates the Funding Agreement in accordance with paragraph Notwithstanding the Secretary of State's right to terminate the Funding Agreement pursuant to paragraph give the Lead Authority an opportunity to remedy or give the Lead Authority an opportunity to give the Project Deliverer an opportunity to remedy the Event of Default (if remediable) in accordance with the procedure set out in paragraphs above, either Party may terminate the Grant Funding Agreement at any time by giving at least 3 (three) months' written notice to the other Party, the Secretary of State may choose to pay the Lead Authority's or the Project Deliverer's reasonable costs in respect of the delivery of the Project Activities performed up to the termination date. Reasonable costs will be identified by the Lead Authority and will be subject to the Lead Authority demonstrating that they and the Project Deliverer have taken adequate steps to mitigate their costs. For the avoidance of doubt, the amount of reasonable costs payable will be determined solely by the Secretary of State.
- 26.14. The Secretary of State will not be liable to pay any of the Lead Authority's costs or those of the Project Deliverer or any contractor/supplier of the Lead Authority related to any transfer or termination of employment of any employees engaged in the provision of the Project Activities.

### **Change of Control**

### 26.15. The Lead Authority shall:

- 26.15.1. notify the Secretary of State immediately in writing and as soon as the Lead Authority is aware (or ought reasonably to be aware) that a Project Deliverer is anticipating, undergoing, undergoes or has undergone a Change of Control, provided such notification does not contravene any Law; and
- 26.15.2. ensure that the Project Deliverer notifies the Lead Authority immediately in writing and as soon as the Project Deliverer is aware (or ought reasonably to be aware) that it is anticipating, undergoing, undergoes or has undergone a Change of Control, provided such notification does not contravene any Law.

- 26.16. The Lead Authority shall ensure that any notification made pursuant to paragraph The Lead Authority shall:
  - 26.16.1. notify the Secretary of State immediately in writing and as soon as the Lead Authority is aware (or ought reasonably to be aware) that a Project Deliverer is anticipating, undergoing, undergoes or has undergone a Change of Control, provided such notification does not contravene any Law; and
- 26.17. ensure that the Project Deliverer notifies the Lead Authority immediately in writing and as soon as the Project Deliverer is aware (or ought reasonably to be aware) that it is anticipating, undergoing, undergoes or has undergone a Change of Control, provided such notification does not contravene any Law. shall set out full details of the Change of Control including the circumstances suggesting and/or explaining the Change of Control.
- 26.18. Where the Funding has been awarded to a lead Project Deliverer heading a consortium and the lead Project Deliverer has entered into a collaboration agreement, the notification required under paragraph The Lead Authority shall:
  - 26.18.1. notify the Secretary of State immediately in writing and as soon as the Lead Authority is aware (or ought reasonably to be aware) that a Project Deliverer is anticipating, undergoing, undergoes or has undergone a Change of Control, provided such notification does not contravene any Law; and
- 26.19. ensure that the Project Deliverer notifies the Lead Authority immediately in writing and as soon as the Project Deliverer is aware (or ought reasonably to be aware) that it is anticipating, undergoing, undergoes or has undergone a Change of Control, provided such notification does not contravene any Law. shall include any changes to the consortium members as well as the lead Project Deliverer.
- 26.20. Following notification of a Change of Control the Secretary of State shall be entitled to exercise its rights under paragraph 26.3 of these Conditions by providing the Lead Authority with notification of its proposed action in writing within three (3) months of:
  - (i) being notified in writing that a Change of Control is anticipated or is in contemplation or has occurred; or
  - (ii) where no notification has been made, the date that the Secretary of State becomes aware that a Change of Control is anticipated or is in contemplation or has occurred.
- 26.21. The Secretary of State shall not be entitled to terminate where the Secretary of State's written approval was granted prior to the Change of Control.

### 27. DISPUTE RESOLUTION

- 27.1. The Parties will use all reasonable endeavours to negotiate in good faith, and settle amicably, any dispute that arises during the continuance of the Funding Agreement.
- 27.2. All disputes and complaints (except for those which relate to the Secretary of State's right to withhold funds or terminate the Funding Agreement) shall be referred in the first instance to the Parties' Representatives.
- 27.3. If the dispute cannot be resolved between the Parties Representatives within a maximum of 28 days, then the matter will be escalated to formal meeting between the Grant Manager and the Lead Authority's chief executive officer (or equivalent).

### 28. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

- 28.1. The Secretary of State accepts no liability for any consequences, whether direct or indirect, that may come about from the Lead Authority delivering/running the Project Activities, the use of the Grant or from withdrawal, withholding or suspension of the Grant. The Recipient shall:
  - 28.1.1. indemnify and hold harmless the Secretary of State, its Representatives with respect to all actions, claims, charges, demands Losses and proceedings arising from or incurred by reason of the actions and/or omissions of the Lead Authority in relation to the Funded Activities, the non-fulfilment of obligations of the Lead Authority under this Grant Funding Agreement or its obligations to Third Parties; and
  - 28.1.2. ensure that the Project Deliverer shall indemnify and hold harmless the Secretary of State, its Representatives with respect to all actions, claims, charges, demands Losses and proceedings arising from or incurred by reason of the actions and/or omissions of the Project Deliverer in relation to the Project Activities or its obligations to Third Parties in respect of the Project or the Project Activities.
- 28.2. Subject to this paragraph LIMITATION OF LIABILITY, the Secretary of State's liability under this Funding Agreement is limited to the amount of Grant outstanding.

### 29. VAT

- 29.1. If VAT is held to be chargeable in respect of the Funding Agreement, all payments shall be deemed to be inclusive of all VAT and the Secretary of State shall not be obliged to pay any additional amount by way of VAT.
- 29.2. All sums or other consideration payable to or provided by the Lead Authority to the Secretary of State at any time shall be deemed to be exclusive of all VAT payable and where any such sums become payable or due or other consideration is provided, the Lead Authority shall at the same time or as the case may be on demand by HMRC in addition to such sums, or other consideration, pay to HMRC all the VAT so payable upon the receipt of a valid VAT invoice.

### 30. CODE OF CONDUCT FOR LEAD AUTHORITIES

- 30.1. The Lead Authority acknowledges that by signing the Funding Agreement it agrees to take account of the Code of Conduct, which includes ensuring that the Project Deliverer and its Representatives undertake their duties in a manner consistent with the principles set out in the Code of Conduct.
- 30.2. The Lead Authority shall immediately notify the Secretary of State if it becomes aware of any actual or suspected breaches of the principles outlined in the Code of Conduct whether by the Project Deliverer or the Project Deliverer's Representatives.
- 30.3. The Lead Authority acknowledges that a failure to notify the Secretary of State of an actual or suspected breach of the Code of Conduct may result in the Secretary of State immediately suspending the Grant funding, terminating the Funding Agreement and taking action to recover some or all of the funds paid to the Lead Authority as a civil debt in accordance with paragraph the Lead Authority breaches the Code of Conduct and/or fails to report an actual or suspected breach of the Code of Conduct by the Lead Authority or its Representatives, or the Project Deliverer or the Project Deliverer's Representatives in accordance with paragraph.

### 31. NOTICES

All notices and other communications in relation to this Funding Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given if personally delivered, e-mailed, or mailed (first class postage prepaid) to the address of the relevant party, as referred to in Annex 7 or otherwise notified in writing. All notices and other communications must be marked for the attention of the contact specified in Annex 4 (Contact Details). If personally delivered or if e-mailed all such communications shall be deemed to have been given when received (except that if received on a non-working day or after 5.00 pm on any Working Day they shall be deemed received on the next Working Day) and if mailed all such communications shall be deemed to have been given and received on the second Working Day following such mailing.

### 32. GOVERNING LAW

These Conditions will be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of England and Wales and the Parties irrevocably submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the English and Welsh courts.

SIGNED by:	Signature
[insert authorised	
signatory's name]	Title
for and on behalf of the Secretary of State for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities	Date
SIGNED by	Signature
[ <mark>insert authorised signatory's name]</mark>	Title
for and on behalf of Gwynedd Council	Date

**ANNEX 1: PROJECT ACTIVITES** 

CRF Reference Number	Project Name	Project Activities
CRF266631	Llwbrau Mawddwy Cymru	This project seeks to co-ordinate the development and promotion of local trail routes in the Dinas Mawddwy area to protect local natural assets, through improving the conditions and accessibility of a network of trails with provision of associated activities. The funding would be utilised as an investment to improve trails maintenance and build confidence within businesses and the wider community
CRF709449	Prosiect Net Zero Gwynedd	Achieving the benefit of converting housing to zero carbon.  The Project's fundamental aim is to establish a bottom up multi stakeholder approach to develop local capacity to meet and manage the decarbonisation challenges of Gwynedd's housing stock.  The Project will identify and utilise community-based buildings and transform them as demonstration facilities to showcase and highlight how clean technologies and new materials can contribute towards decarbonisation solutions. Community halls, sports clubhouses or shops/cafes have an important role to play in 'opening the door' to future possibilities. A selection of occupied households will also be used as part of the mix and will be representative of typical properties in the area.
CRF616605	Gwynedd Digital and Net Zero Business Academy	The project will be focused on the 'evaluate/mentor/develop/succeed' model (developed and deployed successfully through the North Wales Business Academy project) to engage with businesses to improve their capabilities in terms of Digital and Net Zero. The project intertwines these themes with an emphasis on meeting the needs of customers, business efficiency, and increasing demand rather than merely identifying isolated developments (such as energy consumption reduction), which has been the case with many previous projects. Work will be embedded in a strategic business analysis to form part of broader business growth and resilience as well as enhancing businesses' understanding and capability in regard to Digital and Net Zero.

CRF264877	Team Around the Young	A skills and employment project to work across
0141 201011	Person	various sectors in Gwynedd, co-ordinating sup-
	1 616611	port for vulnerable young people.
CRF160968	Enterprising Communities	
CRF160968	Enterprising Communities	The objective of the project is to evaluate to inform further interventions under the auspices of the UKSPF. The project will mobilise three workstreams to achieve this. The first is a detailed local community consultation exercise designed to inform the development of 13 Local Area Plans, the objective being to ensure they reflect local needs and aspirations. The funding will effectively enable the acceleration of their delivery. The second will provide training and support to increase the capacity of communities to gain the skills to lead the development and regeneration of individual areas. The third stream will support local enterprises set up and grow via a series of measures including mentoring, business advice and the identification of barriers to
		growth.
CRF873838	Digital Gwynedd	Through previous experience, Citizens Online hope to appoint a project manager and 'Digital Champions' to provide digital support and training to 750 people in the Gwynedd area. The delivery of training and support will be a mix of Citizens online employees, professional and volunteer 'digital champions'. They aim to achieve this by providing 1-2-1 face-to-face and online support, community group sessions in community locations and online via video calls. The proposal is in line with the National Well-being Goals for Wales and objectives outlines by Gwynedd Council, North Wales Growth Plan, Gwynedd's five sustainable development principles and working towards a digitally confident Wales.
CRF663469	Training and Experience in the outdoor sector in	Project is aimed at outdoor sector in Gwynedd and will provide support to skills and experience
	Gwynedd	for outdoor sector.  Project will train outdoor education practitioners to respond to skill and staffing gap as well as provide training course for newcomers to the field fo outdoor activities, with core qualifications and an emphasis on inclusivity.  The activities will contribute to the regeneration and economic and community development of South Gwynedd, create jobs, develop the supply chain and infrastructure of outdoor facilities and increase visitors and participants in the field.
CRF723866	Sesiwn Fawr Development Project	Sesiwn Fawr Dolgellau; (BIG Sessions), is a music festival held in Gwynedd showcasing traditional welsh music. Following Covid-19 the project's ambition is to undertake a feasibility

		study followed by a business plan to identify future opportunities for expanding the festival's capacity in future through linking with local businesses and other event organisers. This will be done through consultation with stakeholders and the community. This consultation will be carried out by an appointed consultant with overview from the Sesiwn Fawr Dolgellau Committee.
CRF937191	Feasibility Study of a multivector Smart Local Energy System in Gwynedd County	A feasibility study into Smart Local Energy Systems (SLES), focussing on decentralised energy production in order to meet Net Zero commitments. (Part of a wider regional initiative by the Energy work-stream of the North Wales Economic Ambition Board)

Lead Authority

Maximum Sum (a+b) £2,609,001

### Part 1 – Agreed Projects

Project Name	Maximum UK CRF Contribution £	Match Funding £	Total Project Cost £
Llwbrau Mawddwy Cymru	£45,000	N/a	£45,000
Prosiect Net Zero Gwynedd	£589,203	£195,000	£784,419
Gwynedd Digital and Net Zero Business Academy	£333,409	£18,479	£351,888
Team Around the Young Person	£380,000	£150,000	£530,000
Enterprising Communities	£454,121	£25,000	£479,121
Digital Gwynedd	£154,895	N/a	£154,895
Training and Experience in the outdoor sector in Gwynedd	£502,373	N/a	£502,373
Sesiwn Fawr Development Project	£45,000	N/a	£45,000
Feasibility Study of a multi-vector Smart Local Energy System in Gwynedd County	£105,000	N/a	£105,000
TOTAL (a)	£2,609,001		

Part 2 - Lead Authority Management Costs

Project Name	Management Costs (%)	Max UK CRF Contribution (£)
Llwbrau Mawddwy Cymru	2%	£900
Prosiect Net Zero Gwynedd	2%	£11,784
Gwynedd Digital and Net Zero Business Academy	2%	£6,668
Team Around the Young Person	2%	£7,600
Enterprising Communities	2%	£9,082
Digital Gwynedd	2%	£3,098
Training and Experience in the outdoor sector in Gwynedd	2%	£10,047
Sesiwn Fawr Development Project	2%	£900
Feasibility Study of a multi-vector Smart Local Energy System in Gwynedd County	2%	£2,100
	TOTAL (b)	£52,179

Part 3 -Outputs

				Project Name	9			
Indicator	Llwbrau Mawddwy Cymru	Prosiect Net Zero Gwynedd	Gwynedd Digital and Net Zero Business Academy	Team Around the Young Person	Enterprising Communities	Digital Gwynedd	Training and Experience in the Outdoor Sector in Gwynedd	Total
People								
Economically Inactive	5	315	0	50	33	400	2	805
Unemployed	5	195	0	100	22	250	2	574
Employed	20	1,890	144	100	20	100	13	2,317
Total People	30	2,400	144	250	105	750	17	3,696
Businesses								
Small	10	35	30	7	0	0	11	93
Medium	0	25	0	0	0	0	9	31
Large	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total Businesses	10	09	30	7	0	0	17	124
Organisations								
Public	4	5	3	4	1	10	7	31
Private	0	30	30	0	0	0	3	63
Voluntary Sector	4	10	5	0	17	85	9	127
Total Organisations	8	45	38	4	18	95	13	221

			Project Name	
Indicator	Sesiwn Fawr Development Project	Feasibility Study of a multi-vector Smart Local Energy System in Gwynedd County		Total
People				
Economically Inactive	30	0		30
Unemployed	30	0		30
Employed	20	0		20
Total People	80	0		80
Businesses				
Small	20	1		21
Medium	5	1		9
Large	2	0		2
Total Businesses	27	0		27
Organisations				
Public	3	0		3
Private	3	0		3
Voluntary Sector	5	0		5
Total Organisations	11	0		11

Outcome	Llwbrau Mawddwy Cymru	Prosiect Net Zero Gwynedd	Gwynedd Digital and Net Zero Business Academy	Team Around the Enterprising Young Person Communitie	Enterprising Communities	Digital Gwynedd	Training and Experience in the Outdoor Sector in Gwynedd	Total
Innovation plans developed as a result of support	Ц							1
Increase in visitor numbers as a result of support	4,000						4,000	8000
Decarbonisation plans developed as a result of support			30					30
Businesses introducing new products to the firm as a result of support			30					30
People engaged in life skills support following interventions				50	1	16 200		266
People in education/training following support				20				20
People engaged in job searching following support				50		250		300
Employment increase in supported businesses as a result of support						7	17	24
Jobs safeguarded as a result of support						7	26	33
Number of new businesses created as a result of support						4		4
Investment attracted as a result of support					£36,000	0		36000
Feasibility studies developed as a result of support					3	30		30
Economically inactive individuals engaging with benefits system following support						200		200

Outcome	Sesiwn Fawr Devel- opment Project	Feasibility Study of a multivector Smart Local Energy System in Gwynedd County
Feasibility studies developed	7	7
as a result of support	T	7
Innovation plans developed		
as a result of support	1	
Increase in visitor numbers as		
a result of support	4,000	

### ANNEX 3: LEAD AUTHORITY'S BANK DETAILS AND AUTHORISED SIGNATORIES

Guidance: The Lead Authority must complete parts 1 to 5. Part 5 must only be completed by the person who signed the Grant Letter/ Agreement with the Authority, or their replacement.

The Lead Authority should take a photocopy of the form for their records and return the original along with the signed Grant Funding Agreement to the address indicated in the Grant Letter.

Part 1: Lead Authority details	
Name of Lead Authority	Address of Lead Authority
Grant Determination number	
	Doctor do.
Crant name	Postcode:
Grant name	Contact telephone number
Part 2: Bank details	
	Account name
Bank / Building Society name	Account name
Branch name	Account number
Bank sort code	Account type
Building Society roll number	Branch address
	Postcode:
Part 3: Address for remittance advice	
Choose one method only	Postal address (if different from Part 1)
Sand our remittenes advise by past	
Send our remittance advice by post	
	Postcode
Send our remittance advice via email	

Part 4: Authorised signatories	
•	ple authorised to sign claim forms on behalf of ent are shown below. These signatures are se Agreement.
Name	Name
Position in the organisation	Position in the organisation
Signature	Signature
Date	Date
Part 5: Lead Authority declaration	
To be completed by the person who signed the	Funding Agreement
<ul> <li>I certify that the information given on the</li> <li>I agree that following discussions, any payments.</li> </ul>	is form is correct. overpayments can be automatically recovered from future
Name	Signature (the person who signed the agreement)
Date	
main contact (see Annex 4).	the Grant Agreement for the Secretary of State
	The information on this form will be recorded n. The information provided will be used for anyone outside the department without the

### **ANNEX 4: CONTACT DETAILS**

The Secretary of State (Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities) main contact in connection with the Grant is:

Contact Team	CRF Delivery Team	
Email address	CRFMailbox@communities.gov.uk	

This information is correct at the date of the Funding Agreement. The Secretary of State (Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities) will send you a revised contact sheet if any of the details changes.

The Lead Authority's main contact in connection with the Funding Agreement is:

Reference			
Organisation	[	]	
Name of contact	Ī	]	
Position in organisation	Ī	]	
Email address	Ī	]	
Telephone number	Ī	]	
Fax number	[	]	
Postal address	[	]	

Please inform the Secretary of State main contact if the Lead Authority's main contact changes.